
CONGRESSIONAL RECORD — HOUSE H2335 May 8, 2012 
Bless us this day and every day. May 

all that is done here this day be for 
Your greater honor and glory. 

Amen. 

f 

THE JOURNAL 

The SPEAKER. The Chair has exam-
ined the Journal of the last day’s pro-
ceedings and announces to the House 
his approval thereof. 

Pursuant to clause 1, rule I, the Jour-
nal stands approved. 

Mr. PITTS. Mr. Speaker, pursuant to 
clause 1, rule I, I demand a vote on 
agreeing to the Speaker’s approval of 
the Journal. 

The SPEAKER. The question is on 
the Speaker’s approval of the Journal. 

The question was taken; and the 
Speaker announced that the ayes ap-
peared to have it. 

Mr. PITTS. Mr. Speaker, on that I 
demand the yeas and nays. 

The yeas and nays were ordered. 
The SPEAKER. Pursuant to clause 8, 

rule XX, further proceedings on this 
question will be postponed. 

f 

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

The SPEAKER. Will the gentleman 
from Pennsylvania (Mr. PITTS) come 
forward and lead the House in the 
Pledge of Allegiance. 

Mr. PITTS led the Pledge of Alle-
giance as follows: 

I pledge allegiance to the Flag of the 
United States of America, and to the Repub-
lic for which it stands, one nation under God, 
indivisible, with liberty and justice for all. 

f 

ANNOUNCEMENT BY THE SPEAKER 

The SPEAKER. The Chair will enter-
tain up to 15 requests for 1-minute 
speeches on each side of the aisle. 

f 

BABY PILLS 

(Mr. PITTS asked and was given per-
mission to address the House for 1 
minute and to revise and extend his re-
marks.) 

Mr. PITTS. Mr. Speaker, on the back 
of today’s Wall Street Journal, which I 
have in my hands, is featured a shock-
ing story about pills coming from 
China containing human flesh. South 
Korean authorities intercepted tens of 
thousands of capsules and confirmed 
that they were composed of ground up 
pieces of aborted fetuses and were mar-
keted as ‘‘stamina boosters.’’ 

This horror again reiterates why we 
should be concerned with pharma-
ceuticals coming from mainland China. 
These human flesh capsules are both 
abhorrent and a threat to health, pos-
sibly containing superbacteria. It is re-
volting to discover that there are indi-
viduals in China who will attempt to 
pass off such an abomination as medi-
cine. 

The Journal goes on to note that it 
was just last month that regulators 
cracked down on pills from China con-

taining high amounts of chromium, a 
known carcinogen. Today’s grim news 
reminds us to be vigilant in protecting 
the safety of our drug supply chain and 
to carefully monitor health products 
coming from China. These pills are a 
terrible affront to human dignity and a 
serious danger to health. 

f 

STUDENT LOAN INTEREST RATES 
(Mr. CICILLINE asked and was given 

permission to address the House for 1 
minute.) 

Mr. CICILLINE. Mr. Speaker, unless 
Congress acts, millions of students will 
see their student loan interest rates 
double from 3.4 percent to 6.8 percent 
on July 1 of this year. This issue is im-
portant to students, parents, teachers, 
and businesses all across my home 
State of Rhode Island. It will result in 
more than 43,000 students paying more 
than $34 million in additional interest 
costs. We must act on this issue. 

But some in this Chamber have put 
partisanship ahead of good public pol-
icy and propose extending these rates 
by cutting funding for preventative 
health care. Today the Senate will be 
voting on cloture for a bill that would 
extend low-interest student loans by 
closing a tax loophole. I would like to 
especially thank my State’s senior 
Senator, JACK REED, for his leadership 
in highlighting this issue on the Senate 
side and making sure that Congress 
acts in the best interests of working 
families. 

I urge my colleagues in the House to 
reconsider their course of action and to 
not propose a false choice between the 
welfare of our young people and public 
health. We owe it to our young people 
to ensure that we prevent these rates 
from doubling. 

f 

SALUTE TO THE 150TH HERITAGE 
CELEBRATION OF THE GREAT 
FREDERICK FAIR 
(Mr. BARTLETT asked and was given 

permission to address the House for 1 
minute and to revise and extend his re-
marks.) 

Mr. BARTLETT. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
today and urge my colleagues to join 
me in saluting the 150th Heritage Cele-
bration of what is now known as the 
Great Frederick Fair of Frederick 
County, Maryland. I have been attend-
ing it now for a third of its life, for 50 
years. It will take place May 19 and 20 
at the E-ventplex at the Frederick 
Fairgrounds. 

Our Civil War and influenza out-
breaks were among the events which 
precluded consecutive exhibitions since 
the inception of the first fair with com-
petitions and exhibitions of livestock 
and other entries organized by the 
Frederick County Agricultural Society 
in 1821. 

The first such event was entitled the 
Cattle Show and Fair and was held on 
May 23 and 24, 1822, at George Creager’s 
Tavern at the Monocacy Bridge. Today 
the Frederick County Agriculture So-
ciety still exists, with 250 life members. 

The next venture was the Farmers 
Club, organized on November 22, 1849, 
which then held an exhibition where 
the Maryland School for the Deaf now 
stands on October 12–14, 1853. 

The present site of the Great Fred-
erick Fair was purchased at 797 East 
Patrick Street in the early 1900s. Con-
struction began in 1911 with the grand-
stand, which is still used today. The 
Great Frederick Fair is a testament to 
the ongoing contributions of farmers to 
the economy and civic life of Frederick 
County, Maryland. You need to come. 
It’s the best fair in Maryland. 

f 

REPUBLICAN RECONCILIATION 
BUDGET BILL 

(Ms. HAHN asked and was given per-
mission to address the House for 1 
minute.) 

Ms. HAHN. Mr. Speaker, I’ve been a 
Member of Congress for almost a year 
now, and in that time, I don’t think 
anyone would accuse me of not trying 
to be bipartisan. I enjoy my Republican 
friends. I like working together to get 
things done. 

But bipartisanship does not equal si-
lence. Budgets are a reflection of our 
values, and the Republican reconcili-
ation budget bill coming to the floor 
this week runs contrary to everything 
I believe in. The Republican budget 
makes drastic cuts to schools, to 
health care, to investment in our chil-
dren’s future, and it also guts valuable 
programs like Meals on Wheels for our 
seniors. Yet it does not ask for a single 
contribution from the wealthiest 
among us, nor the most profitable cor-
porations in the world. 

Being a friend means being able to 
tell them when they’re wrong, and to 
my Republican friends, this budget 
doesn’t reflect who we are as a Nation. 
It’s wrong. 

f 

b 1210 

PRESCRIPTION DRUG ABUSE 

(Mr. HIGGINS asked and was given 
permission to address the House for 1 
minute.) 

Mr. HIGGINS. Mr. Speaker, in a dev-
astating trend the Centers for Disease 
Control is calling a public health epi-
demic, prescription drug death rates in 
the United States have more than tri-
pled since 1990. In a strange twist of 
fate, addictive prescription painkillers 
are killing our children, causing a life-
time of pain for grief-stricken parents. 

This week, the parents of Michael 
David Israel join other parents on Cap-
itol Hill to call for changes to prevent 
these tragedies. The Centers for Dis-
ease Control is recommending the im-
plementation of prescription drug mon-
itoring programs, State-run electronic 
databases used to track the dispensing 
of controlled drugs to patients. States 
must move quickly to implement this 
technology, and the Federal Govern-
ment should support this commonsense 
transition to electronic medical 
records. 
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Avi and Julie Israel and other par-

ents in Washington this week have 
shown amazing strength despite un-
thinkable sorrow. Their pain will never 
be relieved, but we have an obligation 
to move quickly to ‘‘Save the Michaels 
of the World.’’ 

f 

STUDENT LOANS 

(Mr. COURTNEY asked and was 
given permission to address the House 
for 1 minute.) 

Mr. COURTNEY. Mr. Speaker, on 
July 2, we will celebrate the 150th anni-
versary of President Abraham Lin-
coln’s signing of the Morrill Act, a Fed-
eral mandate for every State to estab-
lish a land grant college. 

What an inspiring example. In the 
darkest days of the Civil War, we have 
leaders who understood that making 
college a national priority was too im-
portant to be ignored. Sadly, the day 
before that anniversary, July 1—53 
days from today—we risk breaking 
faith with that vision when Stafford 
student loan interest rates double from 
3.4 percent to 6.8 percent. 

For 3 months, I have put forth a bi-
partisan bill, with over 150 cosponsors, 
to permanently fix this problem. Yet 
all we have gotten from the Republican 
leadership is a Band-Aid bill that is a 
dead letter—cynically wiping out a 
fund to prevent cancer, heart disease, 
and diabetes to pay for only 1 year of 
student loan relief. 

Sorry, Mr. Speaker. The American 
people are smarter than that. They 
want a real bill, paid for fairly, that 
helps students, not fearful politicians. 

f 

STUDENT LOAN INTEREST RATE 

(Ms. KAPTUR asked and was given 
permission to address the House for 1 
minute.) 

Ms. KAPTUR. Mr. Speaker, right 
now, student loan debt is higher than 
credit card debt for the first time in 
history. College costs are growing each 
year, forcing students to take out more 
loans to get the same education—an 
education that gives them the keys to 
the American middle class. And the Re-
publican’s response? Play political 
games that could result in interest rate 
hikes from 3.4 percent to 6.8 percent on 
July 1 for student loans, affecting over 
7 million students, making the average 
graduate pay an additional $1,000 in in-
terest payments each year if rates are 
allowed to double. Ohio students alone 
will end up paying nearly $300 million 
in extra interest payments over the 
next year. 

Recent graduates have high unem-
ployment rates and are the least pre-
pared to deal with these increased pay-
ments. But House Republicans are con-
tent to plunge them deeper into debt 
while instead fighting for more tax 
breaks for millionaires, many of whom 
pay lower rates than the middle class. 

It’s time for Republicans to come to 
the table and compromise. It seems 
logical that Congress would not stand 

in the way of making college more af-
fordable by doubling the interest rates 
of college loans, but the Republican 
Party in this House is not acting logi-
cally. What a crying shame. 

f 

KEEPING STUDENT LOAN 
INTEREST RATE LOW 

(Ms. NORTON asked and was given 
permission to address the House for 1 
minute and to revise and extend her re-
marks.) 

Ms. NORTON. Mr. Speaker, when the 
President alerted the country that stu-
dent loan interest rates would double 
July 1, our Republican friends called it 
a fake controversy, that they always 
intended to take care of it. Why, then, 
was it nowhere to be found in the Re-
publican Ryan budget? Why do they 
want to pay for it with the health care 
funds of the parents and grandparents 
of the Class of 2012? 

This year’s class will graduate with 
an unemployment rate for their age 
group that is twice the national aver-
age. Keeping their loan rates low 
should be this session’s no-brainer. If 
student loan rates go to 6.8 percent, 
they will be paying above the mortgage 
interest rates of many Americans. 
Treasury is borrowing at virtually 
zero. 

Congress has not given the Class of 
2012 a jobs bill. One graduation gift we 
can give them is the current 3.4 percent 
interest rate. 

f 

TEACHER APPRECIATION DAY 

(Ms. LORETTA SANCHEZ of Cali-
fornia asked and was given permission 
to address the House for 1 minute and 
to revise and extend her remarks.) 

Ms. LORETTA SANCHEZ of Cali-
fornia. Mr. Speaker, I rise in recogni-
tion of National Teacher Appreciation 
Day. Let us honor all of our teachers 
for their passion and dedication to edu-
cating America’s future. 

Today, I would like to recognize Mrs. 
Pam Krey, a resident of the district 
that I represent, who has dedicated her 
life to education. Before launching her 
Anaheim Union High School District 
career as an administrator for 25 years, 
she taught at all levels in the Anaheim 
City School District. Mrs. Krey has 
said: 

The single most important thing we can do 
for our students is to create a place for high 
levels of learning that is safe, caring, and fo-
cused on developing the academic and social 
skills that can take them to whatever their 
goals and dreams may be. 

In addition to serving as principal, 
Mrs. Krey also served the community 
of Anaheim in Orange County. She’s an 
active member of the Anaheim Police 
Chief’s Advisory Board, the Cops 4 Kids 
Board, and Youth Leadership of Amer-
ica. She has received numerous awards 
throughout the years, including Teach-
er of the Year, Special Education 
Friend of Education, the Outstanding 
Contribution to Education Award from 
the Orange County Department of Edu-

cation, and Disney’s Community Serv-
ices Award. 

Mrs. Krey will be retiring at the end 
of this academic year as principal from 
the very school she attended as a teen-
ager. 

I encourage everyone to thank their 
teachers today. 

f 

REPUBLICAN BUDGET 
(Mr. LANGEVIN asked and was given 

permission to address the House for 1 
minute and to revise and extend his re-
marks.) 

Mr. LANGEVIN. Mr. Speaker, Demo-
crats are committed to reducing the 
deficit in a balanced way. In contrast, 
Republicans will bring up a bill this 
week that breaks our bipartisan agree-
ment, erasing the hard work on both 
sides to reach compromise. This was 
the agreement that resulted in us al-
lowing to raise the debt ceiling and put 
in place the supercommittee that could 
have reached a more balanced approach 
to budgeting, with both revenues and 
budget cuts. But my Republican col-
leagues rejected increased revenues 
that were needed. 

This wasn’t simply a gentleman’s 
agreement that was arrived at that 
will put in place sequester. This com-
promise was signed into law as our 
pledge to each other and to the Nation 
to work together to solve our most 
challenging issues. 

Republicans are reneging on that 
agreement. They’ve decided that cut-
ting the programs which would help 
heat my constituents’ homes, put food 
on their tables, and send their children 
to college is the right approach to re-
building a strong economy. They’ve de-
cided that denying health coverage to 
thousands of Americans is better than 
repealing tax cuts to millionaires. 
They’ve decided that going it alone is 
more important than working with 
Democrats. 

Democrats have a plan to put our fis-
cal house back in order. It’s been 500 
days since the GOP took over and we’re 
still waiting for theirs. We can do bet-
ter, and I urge them to work with us. 

f 

HOUSE REPUBLICAN BUDGET 
RECONCILIATION PACKAGE 

(Ms. EDWARDS asked and was given 
permission to address the House for 1 
minute and to revise and extend her re-
marks.) 

Ms. EDWARDS. Mr. Speaker, once 
again, Republicans are going to pass a 
budget reconciliation that gives tax 
breaks to the wealthiest Americans, 
Big Oil, and companies that ship Amer-
ican jobs overseas. 

The Center on Budget and Policy Pri-
orities says that this Tea Party budget 
that gives away $3 trillion would pro-
vide those making over a million dol-
lars a year with an average tax cut of 
$394,000 a year. 

And how do the Republicans pay for 
this little bonus? Well, Mr. Speaker, 
they do it by ending the Medicare guar-
antee and balancing their budget on 
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